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Welcome everyone to the 2012 AGM of Bangor West Conservation Group, now completing 8 years since the decision to form was taken at that key meeting in March 2004 – what a lot has happened in the intervening years.

Once again we are indebted to the Stricklands Conference Centre and its staff for facilitating our meeting this evening, allowing us to meet at the heart of Bangor West where we can discuss issues of interest and concern to the local community.

I also want to thank our elected representatives, who have supported us over the years, and it is pleasing to have with us tonight ….

Your Committee has met on a regular basis over the past year and on your behalf I would thank all members of Committee for giving of their time and ensuring that our debates and discussions were invariably productive and good humoured. In particular I would like to thank Alfie Curral who is standing down, having been on the Committee from the start, not because he has fallen out with us but because he has moved to Holywood; I am sure the Holywood Conservation Group will also benefit from his experience as we have.

The AGM provides an opportunity to take stock, and to explore how successful the Group has been in achieving its Objectives – namely to maintain and enhance the quality of the Bangor West environment. We have a distinctive area, which has been recognised in the Belfast Metropolitan Area Plan as an Area of Townscape Character, and our efforts continue to encourage activities which respect the local character.

Success in achieving our objectives can only be secured by a partnership between the local community, the statutory authorities and BWCG.  

Arguably, the main partner is the local community itself. We have chosen to live here because we have been attracted by what the area has to offer, so if we wish to continue to enjoy a quality environment we should act in sympathy with our surroundings. It is that ambition and responsibility which underpins the Conservation Awards Scheme. This evening will be the third in the series of awards which are presented every other year. In doing so we want to recognise those in our local community who have undertaken works to their properties which maintain or enhance the local character, and also as an inspiration to those who might be contemplating works to consider their impact. It is often the little details which matter – materials, design, the potential loss of detail. It is very appropriate that our guest speaker this evening will highlight many of the distinctive architectural details to be found on our buildings which help to establish a distinctive character.

The BWCG acts as bridge between the local community and the statutory authorities. This is where having a strong membership helps when intervening on issues, it gives our representations more credibility. So the message is continue your support and try and encourage others to join. We have had variable success with the statutory authorities in the past year. Our relations with NDBC are good and although it took longer than we might have hoped, the Bandstand was finally rescued and has been beautifully restored within the Walled Garden behind the Town Hall. Its precise position we thought a little surprising but we will wait and see how it performs, while retaining the long term ambition that it will ultimately return to the seafront as part of the greater Queen’s Parade redevelopment.

We have had discussions with the Roads Service in relation to the proposed resurfacing of Downshire Road. We have sought an assurance that when the much needed resurfacing takes place  the granite kerbs and gutters and an old granite paved crossing point will be retained. An earlier intervention with Roads Service was successful in retaining the granite kerbs along Farnham Road. On this occasion though Roads Service has been more circumspect in its response quoting budget constraints and not committing itself to retaining these important elements of our local character.

Relations with the Planning Service have been somewhat more problematic. Minister Attwood made a very significant statement during the year which has clarified the status of Bangor West ATC. Following the exhaustive Public Inquiry by the PAC into BMAP, a Report was finally submitted by PAC to the Department, and the Minister has indicated that where any proposal in BMAP has not been challenged by PAC then that proposal can be used by the Planners as though the Plan had been formally adopted.  It will come as no surprise to you to learn that the PAC fully endorses the proposed Bangor West ATC. We have over the years tried to show that there were no argued general objections to the idea of an ATC and that the few site specific objections did not undermine the overall aim of having an ATC; our stance has now been vindicated. However, we have lost 8 years without the value of an ATC designation and one really has to question the process of preparing and adopting statutory plans; there has to be a better quicker way. There has also been a change in the planning staff in Downpatrick responsible for North Down. We had hoped that these two significant developments might have seen a more determined effort by the Planners to defend the ATC. Early indications are not encouraging. The large set piece mansions found along Princetown Road are very typical of Bangor West, and their settings are important, so it was very regrettable that we could not persuade the Planners that allowing 2 large buildings in the grounds of Glenburn House diminished its setting, and it seems that the setting of the listed Seacourt House is to be further challenged by a proposal for 2 houses in its grounds, although the details are yet to be submitted for approval. Close by on the Maxwell Road a proposal to erect a 3 storey (usually described these days as 2½ storeys to seem less offensive!) house of alien design to the neighbourhood concerned us. What was especially worrying was that an earlier proposal on the same narrow site for a single storey building had been refused by both the Planners and PAC in 2002, but now inside an ATC the Planners were prepared to approve a more inappropriate building. We made a full presentation at an Office Meeting which seemed to leave Planners, architect and applicant unmoved, but in the last few days a revised design has been submitted reducing the building to 2 storeys and improving the elevational appearance – it would be even better if we could get 2 chimneys added! It transpires that the case we set out at the Office Meeting resulted in the Planners asking the applicant to submit a revised design.

On a happier note we were very cheered to see a future at last for the listed mansion at 66 Princetown Road, which has lain derelict for years and suffered several fires; its restoration and the redevelopment of the vacant neighbouring site will bring a great improvement to the seaward side of Princetown Road.

As you know we lay great store by the trees of Bangor West, they contribute significantly to the special character of this area and we continue to press for TPOs where we can. We have successfully lobbied the Planners for 5 TPOs so far, but there are worrying signs that lack of money may be preventing more designations. We sought a TPO in Downshire Lane in 2010 and were informed 2½ years later that the trees did not merit a TPO because they have limited visual amenity. No allowance was apparently given to their contribution to the immediate environment or to their wider ecological value. Even where the Planners have agreed that a tree does make an important visual statement in the street scene, as in the case of a fine Scots Pine on Maxwell Road, they are refusing to provide a TPO. We will be making further representations on the future protection of our trees.

Last year I reported that we had embarked on a detailed survey of the ATC to try and measure the cumulative effect of development on local character, using 1950 as a baseline. We have made good progress but the task is not quite finished and we hope to be able to report our findings before too much longer.

This and other important news we will communicate to you through the little Newsletter but also on our new web site – the home page has been displayed behind me during this report – which we are steadily building and I want to thank Bill Murphy for getting us to this point. So log on to www.bangorwestconservationgroup.org for all that is happening in our area.
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